POLTONHALL & DISTRICT COMMUNITY COUNCIL

Minutes of Meeting held on 14 January 2015
Present:          K Fuller (Chair), M Fuller, F Warner, J French, A Munro,    A Thomson, S Waterston J Weir and D West 

In Attendance:
Cllr D Milligan, PC Helen Mason and Mr & Mrs B Cunningham

Apologies:
S Blain, S Mullen, Cllrs. I Baxter and B Constable, PC I Hutchison 
1.     Chair’s Remarks

1.1
Chair thanked everyone for attending and said there was a busy year ahead. He referred to the new funding situation and the grant offer made to PDC in excess of £700 for 2015/16.  In view of the financial uplift PDCC could now set up its own website.
1.2
KF advised that he was now in his 4th three year term as Chair and announced that he would be standing down as Chair at the AGM in April.  PDCC would need to elect a new Chair but it was his intention to remain on the Committee.

1.3
Chair commented on Planning Application 14/00939/DPP for 5 residences in the green belt area.  The area in question is on the very edge of the Mavisbank conservation area.  The application shows the former piggery which was currently storage space for the applicant.  APT Planning and Development at East Linton were the applicants.  While it might be a very good application it would set a precedent if granted in the green belt area.  Once that happened it would open the doors for others to follow suit.  It was agreed that Chair should send an objection to the application on behalf of PDCC on the basis of the danger of losing a unique area.  It was hoped Councillors would accept objections to building on the green belt as they had done in the past. 

2.    Minutes of meeting of 10 December 2014 and Matters Arising
2.1     Item 6.4 – Pathway at Bonnyrigg Health Centre.  Cllr IB had advised that the area was now clear of leaves. 

2.2     Item 7.1 - Grit bins at Hopefield.  It had not been possible for AT to provide feedback on the affected areas but reported that a couple of grit bins were in place.
2.3      The Minutes were approved by DW and seconded by JF.
3.    Finance Report

3.1
Statement of account as at 14 January 2015:

            



      Bank


Cash

B/F



    
      215.74

            39.29

Income                                                      Nil
Expenditure


                   Nil
            Account as at 14.01.15                             215.74                            39.29   

           Total Bank & Cash                                    255.03

3.2
JW advised that he also intended to stand down as Treasurer at the April AGM but would remain on the Committee.

4.
Secretary’s Report

4.1
FW attended a meeting with Lothian Buses along with members of the Neighbourhood Planning Group. Among the issues raised were further increases to the evening frequency of the No. 31 bus service to Polton Mill; routing the 31 into the Lasswade Centre and longer operating times of the Bonnyrigg/Polton Mill/Roswell bus services during the 3 weeks of the Edinburgh Festival.  
5.
Police Report

Total Crimes Recorded: 62 Total       Crimes Solved: 16
 25.81 % solvency    

 YTD 385 crimes with 115 solved 29.87%
 Last YTD 396 crimes with 152 solved 38.38 %

December break down as follows               Received 
Solved

Violent Crime



               1


    1
Sexual Crime



               1

    0

Crimes of Dishonesty



   38
          
    9
Vandalism




   18 
         
    2           

Other Crime




   4

    4

                   
There have been 269 calls received to the Bonnyrigg and Lasswade area for the month of December. 

INCIDENTS OF NOTE IN BONNYRIGG 

· After 4.30pm and before 9.30am on 3rd December persons unknown have entered a communal Bike hut in Burnbrae Road, Bonnyrigg and stolen two high value mountain bikes that were chained together. One is described as being an orange Norco, customised bike with a yellow seat. All the cables on the bike are white with black check.

·  On the 4th, twice again on the 10th and once on the 12th December persons unknown have entered work vans which were parked and unattended in the following areas. Polton Bank, Lasswade Nursery, Cameron Crescent and Seaforth Terrace. A large selection of power tools and specialist equipment including an electrical tester and gas analyser were stolen along with 2 Heavy Duty Lorry batteries. 

· Between 4.30 and 6.30pm on 13/12/14 six cars belonging to residents in the high numbers of Cameron Crescent were scratched along one side by person unknown. It is believed the person responsible has walked along the footpath with a sharp implement in their hand and randomly scratched the vehicles.
· Sometime after midnight on 15th December the hut situated in the rear garden of a house in Skeltiemuir Avenue had its padlock removed and property from within stolen. Items taken include a blue and white Wilson Golf Bag and a selection of Golf Clubs.

Between similar times the neighbours hut was also broken into and an orange BMX bike was taken.

· Just after 6pm on 14th December a house in Hawthornden Avenue had its front living room window smashed.

· About 5.50pm on 23rd December a house in Polton Road West had the patio door window smashed by persons throwing a stone or similar.

· After midnight on 24th December a conservatory in Polton Court was targeted by persons throwing a stone and smashing one of the glass panels.

· Between the 19th and 23rd December persons unknown who forced open the various locks securing Garden Shed doors targeted the following areas.

2 houses in Parsonpool, 1 in Myredale, 1 in Durham Place, 3 in Durham Grove, 1 in Campview Road, 1 in Sherwood Loan, 1 in South Chesters Medway, 1 in South Chesters Gardens and 1 in Grove Farm Gardens Bonnyrigg. 

· About 1.25am on 27/12/14 a 35-year-old male from Dalkeith was caught trying to force entry to a house in Eskdale Terrace. Following a short foot chase officers caught him and he is now subject of a report to the Procurator Fiscal. Enquiries are ongoing to trace his accomplice.

If any person has any information about the incident(s) listed above or indeed any other issue please contact your Community Policing Team.  Police Scotland use social media to circulate the latest news, events   and information to the public via Twitter (@policescotland) and Facebook (www.facebook.com/policescotland). Hate crime incidents and domestic abuse incidents can now be reported online via the official Police Scotland website, www.scotland.police.uk. or by visiting a third Party Reporting Centre.   Information regarding crime can be passed to Crimestoppers on 0800 555 111 or through an anonymous Online Form - both of these routes are completely anonymous and available 24 hours a day, 365 days a year.

PC 3912 Ian Hutchison       ian.hutchison@scotland.pnn.police.uk 
Community Officer for Rosewell and Bonnyrigg

E-mail  LothianScotBordersPenicuikCPT@scotland.pnn.police.uk
Telephone: Bonnyrigg Police Station 101 or Crimestoppers: 0800 555 111

6.     Midlothian Councillors’ Report
6.1
Cllr DM reported that Midlothian Council was faced with a budget surplus of £1.6-7m and a reserve of £6m.  It was noted that the cost of the community alarm scheme operated by Midlothian Council had increased to £160 p.a. but Cllr DM considered it should be free.  He reported that Cherry Road Centre had now introduced charges for one to one care and the free taxi service for vulnerable children had been stopped in order to cover the costs of free music tuition.  Additionally the Community Action Team was to be cut and playgroups had seen a 33% reduction in grant but an increase in charges.  Chair asked about the balance of power at Midlothian Council and was advised of the following: 8 Labour; 8 SNP; 1 Green Party and 1 Conservative. Cllr DM advised that the Green Party, Conservative and SNP members voted together.

6.2
Cllr DM had been inundated with calls about the lack of gritting of pavements during the recent very cold spell.  He said the Council needed to take a decision about putting grit bins at the end of every road and give the responsibility to local residents.
6.3
It reported that the local boys’ club had containers broken into and equipment stolen which would cost around £2,000 to replace.

6.4
Chair asked for an update on BrightSparks use of the former Leisure Centre.  Cllr DM advised that Midlothian Council was looking to take an opportunity to develop nursery education work with BrightSparks.  He suggested Cllr BC would be better placed to give an update.  Chair commented that Midlothian Council was really dependent on the services offered by BrightSparks and yet it had ceased its grant funding to them.

7.    Any Other Business
7.1
AT reported that a new forum had been set up on Facebook for Bonnyrigg residents and asked if it would be appropriate to do the same for PDCC.   Setting up a Polton/Hopefield residents’ forum would be appropriate and would give information of PDCC meetings and the opportunity to suggest items for the agenda.

7.2
Mrs Cunningham asked why the gates at Springfield were permanently open. Chair undertook to find out.                                                                     Action: Chair    

Date of next meeting

The next meeting would be held on Wednesday 11 February 2015
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